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Overview of the program. The Ph.D. in School Psychology program is housed in the Department of Psychology 
within the College of Arts and Sciences. Other programs in the department include the minor in psychology, the 
B.A, B.S. in Psychology, the M.A., M.S. in Psychology, the M.A., M.S. in Clinical-Counseling Psychology, and the 
S.S.P. in School Psychology.  School psychology is the specialty area of professional psychology concerned with 
children, youth, their families, learners of all ages, and the schooling process. The Ph.D. in School Psychology 
program is based on the scientist-practitioner training model, in which the science of psychology is used as a 
framework for the practicing school psychologist to help clients from an evidence-based perspective. Compared to 
the S.S.P. program, which prepares students to function as school psychologists in public schools, the doctoral 
program provides more advanced training with a greater emphasis on scientific inquiry. Doctoral trainees are 
prepared to function effectively in a broader variety of settings including schools, mental health centers, hospitals, 
colleges and universities, and independent practice.  
 
Description of the self-study process. The program review self-study process for the Ph.D. in School Psychology 
occurred in conjunction with an accreditation review of the program conducted by the American Psychological 
Association (APA). Program faculty conducted the accreditation and program review self-studies with input from 
current students, alumni, practica and internship supervisors, members of the program community advisory 
committee, and employers of program graduates. The feedback provided by these stakeholders is being used by the 
program faculty to help improve the program. The program review self-study report was based largely on APA 
accreditation documents, which were supplemented with additional narrative where appropriate.  
 
Curriculum of the program. The Ph.D. in School Psychology curriculum is designed for full-time students 
entering the program with a bachelor’s degree and coursework in psychology. At least 101 credit hours are required 
to receive the doctoral degree. Students who have already earned a master’s degree in psychology are also eligible 
for admission to the Ph.D. program, with credit for completed graduate courses determined on an individual basis. 
Students admitted to the program complete courses in areas of scientific and professional psychology consistent with 
guidelines of the APA, the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP), and the National Council for  
Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE). Outside class, students receive clinical training, beginning with 
practica and culminating in a 12-month full-time internship. Students are aided in arranging an internship by the 
Illinois School Psychology Internship Consortium. The consortium is a cooperative venture of the four universities 
in Illinois offering doctoral training in school psychology and is coordinated by Illinois State University staff.  
Students also receive extensive research training, culminating in a doctoral dissertation. Students typically complete 
the program within six years post-baccalaureate. The Ph.D. in School Psychology program is not offered at off-
campus locations. 
 
Faculty of the program or unit. All six full-time school psychology faculty members hold the terminal degree in 
school psychology or clinical psychology. Each of the four faculty members with school psychology degrees are 
either certified as a school psychologist by the Illinois State Board of Education or as a Nationally Certified School 
Psychologist by NASP. Three program faculty members are licensed clinical psychologists. One program faculty 
member holds the diplomate in school psychology and in assessment psychology and is a fellow of the APA 
Division of School Psychology. Several program faculty members serve on editorial boards of journals in school 
psychology or related disciplines, with one faculty member serving as an associate editor. In spring 2013 the 
program completed a successful search for a seventh faculty member to fill a vacancy that opened in summer 2012. 
The new faculty member is scheduled to join the program in fall 2013. 
 
Goals and quality measures for the program. Goals for the Ph.D. in School Psychology program are to prepare 
competent school psychologists who possess integrated knowledge across the basic areas of psychology; to educate 
competent school psychologists who can deliver effective mental health services to children, adolescents, and 
families; to socialize students to professional psychology and the specialty of school psychology; and to educate 
school psychologists to be competent consumers, distributors, and producers of research. Program quality measures 
include recognition by accrediting agencies, internship placement rates, job placement rates, pass rate on the 
national psychology licensing exam, and pass rates on the Illinois State Board of Education Content Area Test in 
School Psychology and the national exam required for designation as a Nationally Certified School Psychologist.  
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Budget planning process. The psychology department budget is developed by the department chairperson each 
year in consultation with program faculty. The budgeting process begins each November when program and 
sequence coordinators submit funding requests to the department chairperson. The chairperson, in turn, submits a 
budget request, including prioritized hiring requests, to the college dean in January. Final budget decisions are made 
at the college level based on funds allocated to the college by the Division of Academic Affairs. 
 
Description of any accreditation this program receives. The Ph.D. in School Psychology program is accredited 
by the American Psychological Association (APA) and is subject to APA reaccreditation review every seven years. 
APA last reaccredited the program in August 2012. The program is also included in the accreditation of the teacher 
education unit at Illinois State by the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) and is 
approved by the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP), a specialized professional association 
affiliated with NCATE. The next NASP review is tentatively scheduled to occur approximately two years prior to 
NCATE review of the teacher education unit in 2019. The program is also approved by the Illinois State Board of 
Education to grant certification as a school psychologist (Type 73 School Service Personnel). 
 
Summary and effectiveness of the student learning outcomes assessment plan. The Department of Psychology 
utilizes a variety of methods to assess student learning outcomes in the Ph.D. in School Psychology program. The 
program currently relies on the following assessment measures: course grades; portfolios; comprehensive 
examinations; course evaluations by students; field supervisor ratings of student competency; regularly-scheduled 
visits and periodic reviews of practicum sites by program faculty; field supervisor feedback regarding program 
quality; student success securing APA-accredited internships; performance of graduates on the state certification 
exam; and periodic surveys of graduates, their internship supervisors, and their employers. The school psychology 
coordinating committee, comprised of the six school psychology faculty members and two elected student 
representatives, is responsible for systematic evaluation of program-level assessment data. Ongoing program 
evaluation and discussions about improvements occur during bimonthly committee meetings as concerns are raised 
and solutions are sought. The committee periodically reviews program content, designs and implements survey 
analyses, reviews suggestions from field supervisors and students, reviews results of comprehensive examinations, 
and makes recommendations for changes in course offerings or course content. Recent changes made in response to 
assessment results include elimination of duplicate course content, division of the practicum into a 
psychoeducational practicum and a psychosocial practicum, and changes to the process of providing feedback to 
students regarding their progress in the program. 
 
Actions taken since the last program review including responses to recommendations for program 
improvement. Consistent with a recommendation from the last program review in 2004-2005, a significant increase 
in external research grants and training contracts has been realized. Over the past two years, program faculty 
members have secured over $1 million in grant funding supporting 18 doctoral-level graduate assistantships. The 
program has engaged in ongoing assessment of program outcomes and has identified and implemented changes 
consistent with assessment results. The program has also increased its emphasis on multicultural education through 
establishment of the Graduate Students in Psychology Diversity Task Force. Significant changes were made to the 
program curriculum and timing of course requirements in 2006 to emphasize research training earlier in the 
program. Program policy has also been modified to allow students the opportunity to earn a master’s degree if they 
complete an optional thesis in addition to the required dissertation.    
 
Description and assessment of major changes in the program or discipline since the last program review. The 
field of school psychology has broadened the role of the school psychologist from assessment for special education 
eligibility to include direct and indirect interventions, prevention, supervision, and program evaluation. The field has 
moved to supporting a response-to-intervention service delivery system, including the school psychologist assuming 
a leadership role in data-based decision-making as mandated by Illinois and many other states. There is also an 
increasing emphasis in the field on providing evidence-based treatment. Societal trends affecting the discipline have 
included the increasing diversity of students attending public schools, economic challenges facing families and 
school systems, and legislative changes at the state and national levels. Collectively, these changes have increased 
the demand for school psychologists. 
 
 
 
 

145 
 



 

Description of major findings and recommendations as a result of this program review. The Ph.D. in School 
Psychology program has successfully contributed to communities across the state and nation through the graduation 
of 41 school psychology doctorates since the last program review in 2004-2005. Demand for the program has 
increased 66 percent since the last program review. Program enrollment has remained steady and sustainable at 
approximately 38 students. Student outcomes are very positive, including a 100 percent placement rate for 
internships, the placement of graduates in positions consistent with program objectives, an 85 percent pass rate on 
the national psychology licensing exam, and 100 percent pass rates on the state certification test and on the national 
exam for designation as a Nationally Certified School Psychologist. Surveys of alumni, practicum and internship 
supervisors, and employers indicate that students graduating from the program are perceived as competent in the 
field. A particular program concern identified through the accreditation and program review self-study processes is 
time-to-degree completion. Approximately 20 percent of graduates exceed the eight-year time limit established by 
university policy. Mean and median time to degree is slightly higher than APA standards. This issue will be 
addressed during the next program review cycle. 
 
Actions to be taken as a result of this program review including a summary of initiatives and plans for the 
next three to five years.  Actions and initiatives for the next three to five years include reducing time-to-degree 
completion to be within APA standards, increasing student diversity, maintaining a high-quality faculty, and 
soliciting additional external grant funds to support students in the program. Several curriculum changes have 
already been instituted in an attempt to reduce time to degree, such as emphasizing research methods earlier in the 
curriculum so students are prepared to pursue their dissertation research earlier in their tenure in the program. Other 
initiatives to be implemented and monitored include tightening extension policies, increasing required consultations 
with advisors, and requiring students to have an approved dissertation proposal before applying for internships. The 
program will continue to support efforts of a new student group, Graduate Students in Psychology Diversity Task 
Force, to recruit students from underrepresented populations through peer-to-peer contacts and other outreach 
methods.  
 
Review Outcome. The Academic Planning Committee, as a result of this review process, finds the  
Ph.D. in School Psychology to be in Good Standing.   
 
The committee congratulates the program for its responses to changes in the discipline and profession and for a 
successful accreditation review in 2012, culminating in reaccreditation by the American Psychological Association 
to 2019. 
 
The committee commends the program for its success in implementing the scientist-practitioner model of training 
through varied and tiered practicum experiences. The committee recognizes careful oversight of practicum students 
by field supervisors, faculty members, and advanced doctoral students. Involvement in these experiences by students 
and faculty, through units such as the Psychological Services Center, The Autism Place, and Head Start, also 
provides valuable service to the campus and community. The committee commends the program for its success 
obtaining research and training grants to support these experiences and for its exemplary assessment plan. 
 
The committee recognizes accomplishments of program faculty in teaching, service, and scholarship as well as for 
increased involvement of students in faculty research. The committee recognizes program leadership of the Illinois 
School Psychology Internship Consortium and its success placing candidates in accredited internships. The 
committee acknowledges program involvement in diversity initiatives such as the Graduate Students in Psychology 
Diversity Task Force. 
 
Recommendations. The Academic Planning Committee makes the following recommendations to be addressed 
within the next regularly scheduled review cycle.  In the next program review self-study, tentatively due  
October 1, 2020, the committee asks the program to describe actions taken and results achieved for each 
recommendation. 
 
 Reduce mean and median time-to-degree to meet accreditation standards, and reduce the number of students 

exceeding the eight-year program time limit. 
 Recruit more students from diverse backgrounds through initiatives such as the Graduate Students in 

Psychology Diversity Task Force and through tuition waivers and scholarships. 
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 Continue to obtain external research and training grants to support faculty and student research and to 
financially support candidates through assistantships.  
 
 
 

Comparative Data, Ph.D. in School Psychology (42.2805) 

           Fall Enrollment 

           University 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 
Illinois State University 32 33 38 43 43 36 35 40 37 38 

           Fiscal Year Degrees 

           University 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 
 Illinois State University 5 1 2 3 7 8 4 5 5 
 

           Fiscal Year Discipline Costs per Credit Hour 

           University 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 
 Illinois State University 436 431 541 561 471 603 622 491 

  
           Fiscal Year Credit Hours per Staff Year 

           University 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 
 Illinois State University 285 298 234 240 341 237 281 394 394 
            

Note: The Ph.D. in School Psychology program at Illinois State University is the only such program in the state. 
 
 
  

147 
 


